**Wada, Grace K.,** of Honolulu died Saturday in Honolulu. She was a court reporter for the Circuit Court. Services were private. Miss Wada was born in Honolulu. She is survived by her mother, Mrs. Matsu Wada; a brother, Higashi; and four sisters, Mrs. Iwao (Katherine K.) Shimizu, Florence S. and Edna F. Wada and Mrs. Steven (Lily N.) Medrano. Hosoi Garden Mortuary handled arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 January 1989]

WADA, ISUKE, 90, of Honolulu, died May 8, 1989. He was born in Ewa and was a member of Yashiro Kyoyu Kai. Survived by wife, Ayako Wada; son, George T.; daughters, Mrs. James H. (Florence H.) Goto, Mrs. Morris H. (Lilian Y.) Kimoto, Mrs. Ken T. (Beatrice S.) Masuda; 11 grandchildren; a great-grandchild. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 May 1989]

**WADDELL, LOTTIE ROCHELLE YOUNGE,** of Honolulu died Oct. 3, 1989. She was born in Bigmingham, Ala., and was active with the Democratic Party, Little Theater and the Amiercan Association of University Women. Survived by husband, William H.; daughter, Mrs. Harvey (Kathryn) Takara; two grandchildren; brother, Samuel L. Younge of Alabama. Service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary.

WAGATSUMA, SHINICHI, 72, of Hilo, died March 27, 1989. He was born in Olaa, Hawaii, and was a member of the Carpenters Union, AFL-CIO, Taishoji Fujinkai arid Piihonua Kumiai. Survived by sons, Bert and Les, both of Hilo, and Alan of Honolulu; brother, Mitsuo of Hilo; sister, Tsuneko Watanabe of Hilo; and six grandchildren. Service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 April 1989]

**WAGGONER, EDWARD,** 67 of Honolulu died Aug. 7 in St. Francis Hospice. Graveside services will be at 2:30 p.m. tomorrow at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Mr. Waggoner was born in Granite, HI. He has no known survivors. Borthwick Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 August 1989]

WAGNER, MENJAMIN CARVER, 75, of Kailua, died Oct. 14, 1989. He was born in Hanover, Pa., and was a Realtor. Survived by companion, Glen H. Bean; sister, Helen; nieces and nephews. Scattering of ashes 4 p.m. Friday off Kailua Beach; Lanikai Canoe Club will assist. Casual attire. No flowers. Donatiosn to Institute for Human Services or American Cancer Society. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 October 1989]

WAHINEHOOKAI, RUBY DESTINY, also known as Ruben Wahinehookai, 34, of Honolulu, died April 10, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by friend, David Ojida; mother, Blanche Wahinehookai; father, Ruben Lono Wahinehookai; hanai sister, Sheri Tucker; grandparents, Aired and Margaret Wahinehookai; aunts, uncles and cousins. Friends may can 9 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary, service 11:30 a.m. Burial at Greenhaven Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 April 1989]

WAI, HOON NIN "HOONNY" HEE, 61, of Honolulu, died Oct. 22, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Jane Chow Hee; son, Roger K. Hee; daughter, Valerie I. Hee; brother, Teddy H.M. Hee Wai; two grandchildren. Friends may call 10 am. To noon Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service noon. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by sisters, Margaret Braun, and Elizabeth

Ilalaole of Honolulu; niece, Pegi Braun; a grandniece and a grandnephew. Friends may call 9 to 9:45 am. Saturday at Kapaa Missionary Church; service 10 a.m. Burial at Lihue Cemetery. Aloha Attire. Arrangements by Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 25 October 1989)

WAIALAE, MIRIAM KAULUPALI, of Kamuela, Hawaii, died May 22, 1989. She was born in Puukala. Survived by husband, James P.; daughters, Mrs. Alfred (Iwaianiuluwehi) Fuller Jr. of Kapaau, Mrs. Ronald (Victoria) Kaliko of Honolulu, Mrs. Lucio (Naomi) Cabus Jr. of Kauai. Uanne K. Hernandez and Mrs. Arthur (Miriam K.) Naeole, Lynette K. and Mm. Stanley (Tracy) Kanee, all 6f Honolulu, Jamie A.P.; 19 grandchildren; one great-granddaughter; brother, John Kaulupali of Honolulu; sisters, Mrs. Nancy Dillard of California, Violet Kaiaokamalie of Lanai, and Joy Heart of Hilo; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 10 a.m. to noon Friday; service 11:30 a.m. Burial at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 March 1989]

Waialae, Miriam, 61, of Kamuela died Monday in Kona Hospital. Services will be at 11:30 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. tomorrow; services at 7:30 p.m. and after 10 a.m. Friday. Burial will be in the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Mrs. Waialae was born in Puukala, North Kona. She is survived by her hsband, James P.; eight daughters, Iwalaniuluwehi Fuller, Victoria Kaliko, Naomi Cabus, Lianne K. Hernandez, Miriam K. Naeole, Lynette K. and Jamie Ann P. Waialae, and Trace Kanae; a brother, John Kaulupali; three sisters, Nancy Dillard, Violet Kaiakamalie and the Rev. Joy Heart; 19 grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 May 1989]

Waiau, Helen Kaipuwai, 68, of Kapaa, Kauai, died Dec. 28, 1988. She was born in Lalemaloo, and was a retired tour driver and hula instructor. Survived by daughter, Lady K. Kekua and William K. Kekua, both of Honolulu; 11 grandchildren; 14 great-grandchildren; sisters, Mary Johnson of Honolulu, Violet Sprankles of California; brothers, Benjamin Kapu of Punaluu, James Kapu of Anahola; nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Kauai Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. 11 a.m. Burial at Kauai Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 1 January 1989]

WAIPA, ELIZABETH KAINOAMAKUA, 80, of Hilo, died May 2, 1989. She was born on Kauai. Survived by sons, Louis and Clarence of Hilo; daughters, Mrs. Earl (Julie) Surls, Mrs. Bruce (Elizabeth) Strachen and Mrs. Mike (Mae) Moore of California; many grandchildren; several great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Seventh-day Adventist Church on Kapiolani Street; service 7 p.m. Or call 8 to 10 a.m. Tuesday; service 10 a.m. Burial at Homelani Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Memorial Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 May 1989]

Waiwaiole, Samuel, 78, of Haleiwa died Monday at home. He was a retired construction laborer and a former rigger at Pearl Harbor Naval Base. Services will be at 7:30 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Burial will be private. The family asks that aloha attire be worn. Mr. Waiwaiole was born in Wailuku. He is survived by his wife, Dorothy K.; Danny and Wayne; four daughters, Annie Pahoa, Shirley Bell, Haunani Hookaho and Emily Waiwaiole; a brother, David; several stepbrothers and Stepsisters; 11 grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 May 1989]

Wakasa, Ise, 95, of Hanapepe, Kauai, died Saturday in Kauai, died Saturday in Kauai Veterans Hospital. She was a seamstress. Services will be at 5 p.m. today at Garden Island Mortuary. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mrs. Wakasa was born in Japan. She is survived by two brothers, Takaichi "Henry" and Kazuo Hironaga; three sisters, Toshiko Kojima, Chiyomi Matsunaga and Satsuko Higuichi; four daughters, Shizue, Fumie Isobe, Betty Setsue and Elaine Wakasa; seven grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 January 1989]

WAKINEKONA, EDWARD L., 44, of Honolulu, died June 13, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a visual merchandiser for Duty Free Shoppers. Survived by parents, Walter and Ella Wakinekona; sisters, Emily goodknenkt, Demetra Nichols; grandmother, Amy Wakinekona; nieces and nephews. Memorial service 5 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Kawalahao Church; Service 7 p.m. Graveside Inurnment service 11:30 a.m. Monday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 June 1989]

WALDRON, ELSE ELIZABETH, 76 of Glendale, Calif., died June 4, 1989, in California. She was born in Honolulu and was a member of the Daughters of Hawaii. Survived by nieces, Mrs. Pierce (Ann) Murphy and Mrs. Lawrence (Ethellinda) Robbins; sisters-in-law, Margaret Waldron. Friends may call 10:30 to 11 a.m. Saturday at Oahu Cemetery Chapel; service 11 am. Inurnment at Oahu Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by William Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 June 1989]

WALKER, HARRIET HALEAKA SHAW, 59, of Kihei, Maul, died April 18, 1989. She was born in Kaunakakai, Molokai. Survived by son, Edward Meri of Kihei; hanai daughter, Paulette M. Tau'a of Wailuku; four grandchildren; brothers, George Shaw of Kahului, David Shaw Sr. of Wailuku, William Burrows Sr. of Molokai and John Kupa of California; sisters, Elizabeth Kalahiki of Kamuela and Becky Matunding of Honolulu. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 7:30 to 9 a.m. Saturday at Wailuku Church of God; service 9 a.m. Burial at Valley Isle Memorial Park. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 April 1989]

Walker, Kevin Joseph, infant son of Daniel j. and Cathryn L. Walker of Kalao-Kona, died Aug. 11, 1989. He was born in Kealakekua. Also survived by grandparents, Richard and Lillian Walker of Arizona and James and Elizabeth Foley of Marylands. Friends may call 12:30 to 1 p.m. tomorrow at St. Michael's Church. Burial at Hualalai Memorial Park in Holualoa. Casual attire. No flowers. Donations to Jesse Fergerstrom Medical Trust, c/o Carlsmith, Wichman and Case, Box 1720, Kailua-Kona. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 August 1989]

WALLACE, LYLE FORREST, 61, of Kailua-Kona, died Oct. 28, 1989. He was born in Fargo, N.D., and was an aircraft mechanic retired from the Alameda, Calif., naval air station. Survived by wife, Alice Wallace of Kailua-Kona; son, Allen of California; daughter, Cynthia Caravalho of Waimea, Hawaii; three grandchildren. Friends may call 9.30 to 11 a.m. Thursday at Dodo Mortuary; services 11 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 October 1989]

WALLACE, ROLAND K., 35, of Honolulu died Oct. 24, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Raelyn Scharsch Wallace; sons, Kevin, Roland Jr. and Kristopher; parents, Louis Wallace and Margaret Smith Wallace; brothers, Jack Smith, Leroy, Gordon and Carlson; sisters, Sandra Figueroa, Mrs. Marylou Figueroa; nieces and nephews; stepbrother, Louis II; stepsisters, Kanani Kaae, Nancy Tacderan and June Starr. Friends may call 9 a.m. to noon Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Private burial at a later date. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 November 1989]

Wallace, Roland, 35, of Honolulu, died last Tuesday in Straub Hospital. Services will be at 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Friends may call after 9 a.m. Burial will be private. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Wallace was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife, Raelyn S.; three sons, Kevin, Roland Jr. and Kristopher; his parents, Louis and Margaret S. Wallace; four brothers, Jack Smith and Leroy, Gordon and Carlson Wallace; two sisters, Sandra and Marylou Figueroa; two stepbrothers, Louise II and Kanani Kaae, and two stepsisters, Nancy Taederan and June Starr. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 October 1989]

WALLER V., CHARLES PAGE, 68, of Kailua, died Dec. 27, 1989. He was born in Alexandria, Va., and was a colonel retired from the Army after 30 years of service. Survived by wife, Kimmie Waller; sons, Page IV, Mike of Florida, Mark of Virginia; three grandchildren; brother, John of Virginia; sister, Joyce Gooding of Virginia. Friends may call 9:30 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 December 1989]

WALLER, CHARLES JAMES, 69, of Honolulu, died Dec. 24, 1989. He was born in Roanoke, Va., and was a repairman for Joe Pacific Shoe Repair at Ala Moana Center for 20 years. Survived by wife, Martha R. Waller; stepdaughters, Yoko L. Date and Sophia Sanchez; four stepgrandchildren. Friends may call 6to 9 p.m. Thursday at Trinity Missionary Baptist Church; service 7:30 p.m. Graveside service 9:30 a.m. Friday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. Donations to favorite charities preferred. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 December 1989]

WALTERS, KEKOA IKAIKA KAHEKILI, infant son of Lois J. Reber and Theodore C.K. Walters of Honolulu, died April 12, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Also survived by brothers, Kalpo H.K. and Christopher J.; sister, Pawnseca J.; grandparents, George and Patty Severance and Henry and Anna Walters; aunts; uncles and cousins. Friends may call 9 a.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11:15 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 April 1989]

WALTJEN, VIOLET PUA, 63, of Hilo, died Nov. 12, 1989. She was born in Honohina, Hawaii, and was a housekeeper retired from Life Care Center. Survived by sons, Robert, Wilbert, Woodrow, Tommy and Randal of Hilo, "Malu" of Pahala, Delbert of California and "Kelly" of Kailua; daughter, Mrs. Clifford (LyronJean) Lee of Hilo; brothers, Sam and David Pua of Pahala and Donald and Eugene Pua of Kona; sisters, Mrs. Joseph (Caroline) Kauwe, Mrs. Larry (MaryMae) Kaupu Sr. and "Ellen" Kaupu of Ka'u; 18 grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. today at Seventh-Day Adventist Church; service 7 p.m. Or call 8 to 10 a.m. tomorrow;

service 10 a.m. Burial at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 1. Casual attire. Arrangements by Memorial Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 November 1989]

**WALTON, CAROL KING,** 79, of Honolulu, died March 10, 1989. She was born in California. Survived by husband, Frank E.; sisters, Anna L. Swendsen of California and Marlys Pendelton of Honolulu; nieces and nephew. Private scattering of ashes. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 March 1989]

**WANG, YOH-IN,** 75, of Honolulu, died Nov. 24, 1989. She was born in China. Survived by sons, Allen K. and Michael K.; daughters Josephine So and Amy Wu of California; seven grandchildren. Service 10 a.m. to noon Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary. Cremation. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 November 1989]

WANTANABE, CLARA MITSUYO, 70, of Honolulu, died March 26, 1989. She was born in Honolulu and was a member of the Jodo Mission Fujin Kai and American Contract Bridge League. Survived by husband, Samuel K.; son, Jefferey K.; daughter, Mrs. Ned S. (Diane R.) Yamashita of Kahului; and five grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 March 1989]

**WARASHINA, SHIGEO,** 71, of Honolulu, died April 27, 1989. He was born in Waialua and was a retired auto mechanic at Pearl Harbor. Survived by sister, Mrs. Chizuko Niki; sisters-in-law, Mrs. Yoshiko Warashina and Mrs. Pansy Warashina; nieces and nephews, service 5:30 p.m. Tuesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 April 1989]

WARFORD, JOHN ALBERT, 45, of Kihei, Maui, died May 6, 1989. He was born in Kahuku and was the owner of Lahaina Treasured on Maui. Survived by wife, Patricia Warford of Kihei; son, John A. of Kihei; parents, Jones Albert and Frances Warford of Texas; sister, Lynn Ann Medrano of Texas. Service 9 a.m. tomorrow at Valley of the Temples Cemetery on Oahu. Mass 11 a.m. at St. Patrick's Church. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary, Norman's. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 May 1989]

WARNE, ERMA FOLLETT, 83, of Honolulu, died March 20, 1989. She was born in California and was a member of the Pacific Orchid Society. Survived by husband J. Milton Warne; daughters, Mrs. Constance Bowden of Washington and Mrs. Anne Arthur of Montana; eight grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Friends may call 10 a.m. Monday at St. Andrews church Parke chapel; service 11 a.m. Casual attire. Scattering of ashes at a later date. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 March 1989]

WARNER, FRANCIS "FRANK" KUIHELANI, 62, of Kailua, died Oct. 11, 1989. He was formerly an instructor at Honolulu Community College and was instrumental in forming their Heavy Equipment Dept. He was also the leader of the former Harmony Islanders Orchestra and sang with the Kamehameha Alumni Glee Club and St. Anthony's Adult Choir in Kailua. Survived by wife, Caroline M.; son, Stephen; brothers, Kenneth and Herbert; stepson; Terrance. Friends may call 9:30 to 11 a.m. Saturday at St. Anthony's Catholic Church in Kailua; service 11 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 October 1989]

WARNER, ROBERT, 80, Retired University of Hawaii Horticulture professor Robert M. Warner, of Honolulu, died March 8, 1989. He was 80. He was born in Clyde, Ohio and was a Navy Veteran. His career as a Horticulturalist took him to Beirut and Liberia before he came to Hawaii in 1961. Survived by wife, Denise D.; daughters, Eliane Spicer of Montana and Julianne Hobron; brothers, Edwin and Philip; sisters, Dorris Baur and Pauline Brokaw; four grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Graveside services 11:30 a.m. today at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Donations to the University of Hawaii Foundation for the Robert M. Warner Arboretum Memorial Fund. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 March 1989]

Warren, Douglas, 30, of Honolulu will be at 10:30 a.m. Wednesday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Friends may call from 9:30 a.m. The ashes will be scattered at 1 p.m. at Sandy Beach. Warren was a self-employed surfboard maker. He had been reported missing 24 hours before his body was found Jan. 28 floating off Maunalua Bay Beach Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn and that in lieu of flowers, donations be made to a favorite charity. Mr. Warren was born in Honolulu. He is survived by his parents, Roy and Patricia Warren; a sister, Mrs. Peter (Cynthis) Christnacht; and his grandmother, Mrs. Catherine Warren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 February 1989]

Warrick, Charlotte Y., 46, of Kula died Saturday in Kula Nurse's Cottage. Services over the ashes will be at 5 p.m. today at Makawao Hongwanji Mission. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Miss Warrick was born in Paia, Maui. She is survived by a daughter, Tammy Lee Warrick; her parents, Kaoru and Suma Masusako; her grandmother, Tsuneyo Kawahara; two brothers, Richard and Ronald Masusako, and two sisters, Mrs. Ellsworth (Susan) Nikaido and Mrs. Sadao (Noreene) Aoyagi. Nakamura Mortuary in Wailuku is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 21 February 1989]

**WASHIASHI, KIYOSHI,** 83, of Honolulu, died June 13, 1989. She was born in Paia, Maui, and was a member of the Palolo Hongwanji Kyodan. Survived by sons, Richard S., Chester K.; daughter, Jane M. Hakkei; brothers, Hisashi Kikuchi; sisters, Mrs. Kizo (Toku) Shishido, Mrs. Misa Matsuura; seven grandchildren; a great-grandson. Memorial service 6 p.m. Monday at the Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 June 1989]

WASSMAN, ADELINE GOMES, 75 of Aina Haina, died May 10, 1989. She was born in Hauula and was a graduate of McKinley High School, class of 1932. Survived by husband, Stanley; sons. Stanley K. Jr. of Honolulu and Jon K. and Daniel K. both of Kona; daughter, Mrs. Francis (Suzanne) Mahelona of Honolulu; sisters, Florence Burlem of Hauula, Elsie Pitcherale of Honolulu and Dinah Pao of Kailua; nine grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Wednesday at Holy Trinity Church; service 10 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 May 1989]

WASSON, MABEL LORRAINE, 69, of Hilo, died Jan. 28, 1989. She was born in Honolulu and was a homemaker. Survived by sons, Richard of Hilo and George of California; daughters, Mrs. Joseph (Clara) Coit of Hilo, Mrs. Eugene (Mary) Mendes Sr. of Hakalau and Mrs. Vance (Patricia) Roach of Oregon; mother, Mary de Silva of Hilo; stepmother, Annie De Costa of Kurtistown; brothers, Herman and Gilbert Costa of Keaau, Lawrence, Daniel and Raymond

Costa of Hilo, Herbert Costa of the mainland, and Frederick Costa of California; sisters, Mrs. Claude (Harriet) Larimore of California, Mrs. Edward (Gertrude) Glowania of Nevada, Mrs. Joe (Violet) Perreira of Kona, Lillian Perreira of Pahoa, Mrs. Robert (Thelma) Rivera of Mountain View and Mrs. Benjamin (May) Agcolon of Laupahoehoe; 15 grandchildren; 12 greatgrandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. or call 9 to 10:15 a.m. Saturday at mortuary; services 10:30 a.m. at St. Joseph's Church. Burial at Mauna Kea Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 February 1989]

**Watai, Allen,** 50 of Holualoa will be at 4 p.m. Saturday at the home of Alexander and Magaret Watai in Kaimaliu. Mr. Watai is survived is survived by his wife, Jeanne; four sons, Allen E., Allen H. Jr., Mathew and Christopher; two daughters, Roxanne Skinner and Shaughna Watai; six brothers, Lawrence, Benjamin, Richard, Wilfred, Alexander and Jerry; a sister, Carol Sakata; and five grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 August 1989]

Watai, Allen, Memorial services for Allen H. Watai, 50 of Holualoa will be at 4 p.m. Saturday at the home of Alexander and Margaret Watai in Kaimaliu. Mr. Watai a carpenter, died Tuesday in a motorcycle accident at Honokohau. He was born in Papaikou. Mr. Watai is survived by his wife, Jeanne; four sons, Allen H. Jr., Mathew and Christopher; two dauhters, Roxanne Skinner and Shaughna Watai; six brothers, Lawrence, Benjamin, Richard, Wilfred, Alexander and Jerry; a sister, Carol Sakata and five grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 August 1989]

WATAMURA, ROY MAMORU, 75, of Gardena, Calif., died April 9, 1989. He was born in Hawaii and formerly resided in Lihue, Kauai. Survived by wife, Masayo; son, Roy M. Jr. of California; daughters, Mrs. Wilbur (Ann) Fukuzaki of Honolulu, Mrs. Lynn (Pit) Kaneshiro of Washington, and Mrs. Jerald (Carol) Nasu of California; six grandchildren; sisters, Kikuno Teraoka and Sumi Miyoshi, both of Kauai; and a sister-in-law. Memorial service 5 p.m. Monday at All Saints Church, 1065 Kuhio Hwy, Kapaa. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 April 1989]

WATANABE, BLACKIE MASAYUKI, 55, of Honolulu, died March 15, 1989. He was born in Paaulino Hamakua, Hawaii and was a general mechanic retired from Fort Ruger. Survived by wife, Masae Watanabe; son Eric K.; daughter, Tracy N.; parents, Kiyoshi and Natsuko Wantanabe; brothers, Raymond M., Paul Y.; sister, Jean M. Kubo; grandmother, Mrs. Tsuyo Imoto of Hilo; grandnephew; nieces. Memorial service 6 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 March 1989]

**Watanabe, Clara,** 70, of Honolulu died Sunday in Queen's Hospital. Services will be at 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation will follow. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mrs. Watanabe was born in Honolulu. She is survived by her husband, Samuel K.; a son, Jeffrey K.; a daughter, Mrs. Ned S. (Dianne R.) Yamashita; and five grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 March 1989]

**WATANABE, DAVID TAMOTSU,** 36, of Waialua, died Aug. 30, 1989. He was born in Waialua. Survived by parents, Tadao and Kimiko K. Watanabe; brothers, Richard K. Uyehara, Gary T. and Miles K.; aunts, uncles, nieces, nephews and cousins. Service 6:30 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 September 1989]

Watanabe, Hatsue, 77 of Kapaau died Tuesday in Kona Hospital. Memorial Services will be at 3 p.m. Sunday at Hawi Jodo Mission. Mrs. Wantanabe was born in North Kohala. She is survived by her husband, Yoichiro; a son, Gary; four daughter, Janet Tanaka, Doris Char, Sally Wantanabe and Gail Ifuki; two brothers, Richard and Herbert Yamada; two sisters, Matsuno Tsugawa and Shigeno Kuba; and nine grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 August 1989]

**Watanabe, Hatsue,** 77 of Kynnersley, North Kohala, died Aug. 15, Memorial Service 3 p.m. today at Hawi Jodo Mission. A recent obituary listed an incorrect service date. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 August 1989]

**WATANABE, ISHI,** 87, of Paia, Maui, died May 10, 1989. She was born in Niigata, Japan. Survived by daughter, Emiko Oura; two grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Service over ashes 5 p.m. Monday at Kahului Union Church. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 May 1989]

**Watanabe, James K.,** 84, of Honolulu died last Friday in Kuakini Hospital. Services were private Mr. Watanabe was born in Lahaina. He is survived by his wife; Mabel C. Hosoi Garden Mortuary handled arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 January 1989]

**WATANABE, MITSUEI,** 70, of Pearl City, died April 22, 1989. He was born in Aiea and was employed with McNeil and Libby and Kipapa Garden Shop. Survived by wife, Kimiyo; son, James E.; daughter; Mrs. Clarence (Ruby) Nishi; brothers, Katsuei of Japan, Tsugie, Yoshiei of Japan; sister, Aiko Nouchi of Japan; four grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Service 6 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 April 1989]

**WATANABE, SAKAE,** 85, of Wailuku, died Sept. 19, 1989. She was born in Puunene. Survived by sons, Akinori, Toshio, Yukio, Akiyoshi of Pukalani and Hideo of California; daughters, Sue Dengler and Kimie Wilhelm of California; sister, Chiyoko Ganialongo of Waihee; 16 grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. tomorrow at Nakamura Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 September 1989]

**WATANABE, TAMA**, 84, of Honolulu, died Nov. 30, 1989. She was born in Japan. Survived by sons, Shojiro, Tatsuo; daughters; Mrs. Shiro (Stella) Yamada, Teruko Yamada; six grandchildren. Service 6:30 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 December 1989]

**WATANABE, TOMI,** 92, of Hilo, died March 2, 1989. She was born in Nigata, Japan, and was a homemaker and a member of the Taishoji Soto Mission. Survived by sons, Torao of Kona, and Iwao, Tsuneo and Katsumi of Honolulu; daughters, Yasuko Hatada and Sumiko Sugai of Hilo and Mrs. Henry (Kuniye) Fujihara of Honolulu; brother, Yasuzo Onuma of Kailua-Kona; 13 grandchildren and four great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 7 p.m. Tuesday at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 05 March 1989]

**WATANABE, WESTON SHIGENOBU,** 67, of Honolulu, died April 16, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was an insurance agent with Sunset Life and Atlas Insurance Company. Survived by wife, Yaeko S.; daughters, Mrs. Ross (Patricia) Yamashita, Mrs. Gordon (Linda) Wong, and Bonnie S. Watanabe of California; mother, Mika S. Watanabe; brother, Yukimichi; and a

grandson. Service 10 a.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Inurnment 11:30 a.m. Monday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 April 1989]

**WATANABE, YOSHINO,** 75, of Kahului, died Nov. 15, 1989. She was born in Hawaii. Survived by husband, Takeshi; son, William of Kahului; daughter, Janice of Wailuku; a grandchild. Service 5 p.m. today at Nakamura Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 November 1989]

**Wataoka, Kenneth M.,** 81, of Honolulu died Monday at home. He was a retired supervisor of the state Tax Office. Services will be at 6 p.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted. Mr. Wataoka was born in Kohala, Kapaau, Hawaii. He is survived by his wife, Martha C; a son, Albert T.; three sisters, Mrs. Sanayo Hashimoto, Mrs. Paul (Lillian F.) Fuku and Mrs. Dora T. Oshita; and four grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 February 1989]

Wataoka, Kenneth Mitsuo, 81, of Honolulu, died Feb. 13, 1989. He was born in Kohala, Hawaii, and was a retired supervisor for the Hawaii State Tax Office. Survived by wife, Martha C; son, Albert T.; four granddaughters; sisters, Sanayo Hashimoto, Lillian F. Fuku and Dora T. Oshita; nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 19 February 1989]

**WATARI, TATSUJI,** 85, of Honolulu, formerly of Sacramento, Calif., died Nov. 8, 1989. He was born in Hiroshima, Japan. Survived by wife, Ethel K. Watari; sons, Robert T., Roy K., James T., Ernest A.; daughters, Mrs. George K. (Wanda T.) Kojima, Mrs. Kenneth (Michiko) Takahashi; sister in Brazil; 10 grandchildren. Memorial service 2 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 November 1989]

WATAYA, TSUKASA, 68, of Kapaa, Kauai, died June 1, 1989. He was born in Hawaii and was a member of the 442<sup>nd</sup> Regimental Combat Team. He had been employed at Samuel Mahelona Memorial Hospital. Survived by wife, Yachiyo; son, Warren; daughters, Doreen T. and Arlene Bossard; two grandchildren; sisters, Doris E. and Floris H.; mother, Shizuko T. Wataya. Service 5 p.m. Monday at All Saints Church. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Garden Island Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 June 1989]

WATAYA, TSUKASA, 68, of Kapaa, Kauai, died June 1, 1989. He was born in Hawaii and was a member of the 442<sup>nd</sup> Regimental Combat Team. He had been employed at Samuel Mahelona Memorial Hospital. Survived by wife, Yachiyo; son, Warren; daughters, Doreen T. and Arlene Bossard; two grandchildren; sisters, Doris E. and Floris H.; mother, Shizuko T. Wataya. Service 5 p.m. Monday at All Saints Church. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Garden Island Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 June 1989]

**WATT, MARGARET JOHNSEN,** 82, of Honolulu, died July 15, 1989. She was born in New York and was the widow of Ronald G. Watt, and opened the first Arthur Murray School of Dancing in Honolulu. Survived by sisters, Mrs. John A. Dillon of Texas; nieces and nephews. No services. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 July 1989]

WAYNE, AUBREY ANNESLEY, 63, of Honolulu, died Sept. 16, 1989. He was born in Argentina and was a professor at Kan Sai Gaidai University. He was also a former Spanish teacher at Punahou Schools. Survived by wife, Michiko; sons, Diego, and Alan of Australia; daughter, Mrs. Jerry (Cecilia) McClay; brother, John of the United Kingdom; three grandchildren. Friends may call from 10 to 11 a.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11 a.m. Cremation. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 September 1989]

**WEATHERBEE, GLADYS BUSH,** 93, of Honolulu, died March 24, 1989. She was born in Orange County, California. Survived by daughter, Pat Schneider; grandson, David Oakley of Haiku, Maui; and two great-grandchildren. Scattering of ashes at sea at a later date. Contributions in lieu of flowers to favorite charity. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser March 31, 1989]

Weaver, Franklin E, of Waimanalo, a paddler and steersman at Kailua Canoe Club, died Nov. 24 in Castle Hospital. Weaver, 32, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by father Lawerence Young; brothers, Calvin, Michael, William, David and Charles Young, and sister, Michael Gaui. Service: 10 a.m. Saturday at Waimanalo Beach Park. Ashes will be scattered. Casual attire. Leis only. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 December 1989]

WEBB, NELLE "PAPA JOE" NELLE, 60, of Kihei, Maui, died Dec. 12, 1989. He was born in the Philippines. Survived by wife, Ann Webb of Kihei; sons, Walter, Stephen, Joseph, Howard, Nicholas and John, all of Kinei; brothers, Richard of California, Freddy and Arthur both of the Philippines; sisters, Carmen Ramirez of the Philippines and Virginia Silva of California; seven grandchildren. Service 1 p.m. today at Nakamura Mortuary. Casual attire. Burial at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 December 1989]

WEBLING, MARIE KALEIALII, 96, of Honolulu, died April 2, 1989. She was born in Honolulu and was a public school teacher for 35 years. Survived by nephews, Duncan, Henry, Daniel and Frank Thompson, and nieces, Caroline Akana, Abigail Maikai and Mary-Hio Kimura. Service 11 a.m. Friday at Oahu Cemetery. No flowers. Aloha attire. Donations to the Aiea Seventh-day Adventist Church. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 April 1989]

**WEBSTER, BARBARA CUSHNIE,** 87, of Newport, Ore., died Nov. 3, 1989. She was born in Scotland and had been the Boys Dining Room supervisor at Kamehameha Schools. Survived by sons, Bill and Jack; daughters, Isabella Freberg of California and Mae Eades of Oregon; sisters, Peggy Burso and Bella Mair; brothers, George Cushnie, Ronald Cushnie and James Cushnie of Washington; 11 grandchildren; 12 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 10 a.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11 a.m. Aloha attire. Inurnment 12:45 p.m. at Nuuanu Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 November 1989]

WEEKS, HIENE JOHN, 57, of Honolulu, died April 17, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and retired from Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard after 35 years of service. Survived by brother, Ernest E.; sisters, Ruth W. Santos, Mrs. Lawrence (Juanita) Nunes, Sybil M. Coryell, Myra M. Nakajo; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8 a.m. to 1 p.m. tomorrow at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 1 p.m. Entombment at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 April 1989]

Wegesend, Lyle A.K., infant son of Gerry Ching and Debora Wegesend of Nanakuli, died Thursday in Queen's Hospital. Services will be at 11:30 a.m. Wednesday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Friends may call after 9 a.m. Burial will be in Mililani Memorial Park. The family asks that flowers be omitted and aloha attire be worn. Mr. Wegesend was born in Honolulu. He is also survived by three brothers, Ronald Dias, Brandon and Micah Ching; and his grand parents, Kenneth and Melba Ching, Ah Wah Chung and Mrs. Gilbert (Thelma) Paulos. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 4 February 1989]

**Weidner, Leroy C.,** of Honolulu, a retired metal worker and carpenter, died Saturday in Kaiser Hospital. Widner, 79, was born in Chicago. He is survived by daughters Patricia Weidner and Arlene Jones, eight grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Services: 2 p.m. tomorrow at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Punchbowl. [Honolulu 28Star-Bulletin 1989]

WEINBERG, JEROME, 60, of Honolulu, died Sept. 11, 1989. He was born in New York. Survived by wife, Charmaine Weinberg; daughter, Terri-Lynn Matheson; sons, Mitchell B. and Gary D.; five grandchildren; sisters, Shirley Friedman, Sylvia Richter, Pearl Skurowitz; brothers, Norman Alterman, Francis Alterman and Eugene Alterman. Services 9:30 a.m. tomorrow at Waikiki Elks Club. Aloha attire. Scattering of ashes at sea to follow. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 September 1989]

WELCH, ALBERT, 87, of Oakland, Calif., died Dec. 1, 1989. He was born in Michigan and was a retired electrician from Pearl Harbor Naval Base. Survived by wife, Darlene B.; daughter, Pualani of Oahu; step-son, Edward W. Russell III of Oregon; sister, Ada Stanton of Michigan; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 8 a.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary's Vineyard Chapel; service 9:30 a.m. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 December 1989]

Welsh, Richard, 80, of Honolulu died Friday in Queen's Hospital. He was a retired attorney. Memorial services were scheduled for 4 p.m. today at Borthwick Mortuary. Mr. Welsh was born in Massachesetts. He is survived by three daughters, Patricia W. Hilbig, Catherine D. Welsh and Mary Ellen Smith; a sister, Mary W. O'Reagan and four grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 4 January 1989]

WELTER, GARY JOSEPH, 39, of Kaneohe, died Oct. 31, 1989. He was born in Iowa and was an experienced pilot, flight instructor, and most recently employed with Great Bend as a traffic watch pilot for KHVH. He was also part-owner of Kula Mana Nursery in Kaneohe. Survived by parents, Herman N. and Veronica I. Welter of Iowa; brothers, Melvin, Daniel, Les, Alan, Herbert, Ken and Jim; sisters, Ann Turnis, Joan Turnis, Connie, Julie and Karen; paternal grandfather, Herman, Welter Sr., aunts, unlces, nieces and nephews. Friends may call 5 to 7 p.m. tonight at Borthwick Mortuary; service 6 p.m. Burial in Iowa. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 November 1989]

**WENTWORTH SR., MOSES "MOKE" HAWILA,** 90, of Captain Cook, Kona, Big Island, died Oct. 28, 1989. He was born in Lahaina, Maui and was a retired self-employed commercial fisherman. Survived by son, Moses H. W II of Kealekekua; daughter, Ann B. Crisafi; sisters, Sophia P. Kaiawe, Daisy Young of Hanaunau and Mary Valera; 12 grandchildren; 26 greatgrandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 5 p.m. today to 10 a.m. tomorrow at

St. Benedicts Catholic Church parish hall, Honaunau; rosary 7 p.m. today; mass 10 a.m. tomorrow; burial at ST. Benedicts Church cemetery. Casual attire. No flowers. Dodo Mortuary, Kona branch, handling arrangements. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 October 1989]

WENTWORTH, JULIETTE, 82, of Volcano, Hawaii, died Feb. 25, 1989. She was born in Honolulu and was a retired science editor and a former UH-H teacher. She also was a volunteer of Hawaiian Historical Society the American Lung Association and the Hawaiian Volcano Observatory. Survived by daughter, Lillian Butterfield of Honolulu; step-sons, Chester K. and Robert Wentworth of California. Private Service and scattering of ashes. Memorial donations to University of Hawaiii, Lynn House Museum, American Lung Association of Hawaii or Charity of Choice. Arrangements by Memorial Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 02 March 1989]

**WERTZBERGER, JUDY DALE,** 47, of Hawaii Kai, died Sept. 7, 1989. She was born in Topeka, Kan., and was a lieutenant with the Honolulu Police Department for 13 years. She was also a former teacher at Chaminade University. She is survived by, among others, sister, Sally Davis. A recent obituary was incorrect. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 September 1989]

WEST, DONALD VANILLA, 57, of Aiea, died June 24, 1989. He was born in Aiea and was a veteran of the Korean War. Survived by wife, Josette West; son, Rusty, Joseph, Donald, Robert, Gary; daughters, Ronette, Angie, Anna Samson; mother, Josephine Borerro; father Joseph Borerro; brothers, Ernest B. and Gilbert R. Friends may call 10 a.m. to 12:45 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. No flowers. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 1989]

WESTBERG, STEVEN JOHN, 23, of Aiea, died July 2, 1989. He was born in Hawaii. Survived by parents, Gayle E. and Tazuko Westberg; brothers, Donnie, Larry of Maui and Kenneth; sisters, Faylynne Rissell of California and Vickilynne Thornburg; grandmother, Olga Westberg of Minnesota; nieces and nephews; aunts and uncles; cousins. Friends may call 9 to 10 a.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Casual attire. Private inurnment to be held at a later date. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 July 1989]

**Westfall, Bruce,** will be 2 p.m. Monday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. The date of services was incorrectly stated by the mortuary for an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 August 1989]

WETHERILL, ROBERT LEE, 62, of Honolulu, died May 3, 1989. He was born in La Vantana, N.M. Survived by former wife, Dora Aio Wetherill; son, Dave of Nevada; daughters, Linda Waltermayer of Washington and Shri Wetherill of Nevada; seven grandchildren; brother, Buill; sister, Betty Urban of Nevada. Service noon tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. Scattering of ashes to follow. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 May 1989]

**Wetterauer III, William B.,** 47, of Honolulu died Saturday at home. He was a freelance artist. A funeral Mass will be said at 11 a.m. Sunday at St. Patrick's Church. The family asks that in lieu of flowers, donations in his memory be made to the Life Foundation. Mr. Wetterauer was born in Long Island, N.V. He is survived by his father, William Wetterauer; his mother, Louise Atkinson; a brother, Michael, and grandmother, Nanna Barnett. Borthwick Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 8 February 1989]

WHAN, VAIGALEPA A., also known Vai, 77, of Honolulu, died Sept. 8, 1989. She was born in Fagotogo, American Samoa. Survived by son, Billy Faagata; five grandchildren; three greatgrandchildren; brother, Anuoaii Amituanaii of California; mother, Pua'aelo Amituanaii of American Samoa, and other relatives. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 7:30 to 9:15 a.m. Monday. Burial at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 September 1989]

WHANG, EMMA SHIN, 84, of Honolulu, died Dec. 18, 1989. Born in Honolulu, she graduated from McKinley High School and University of Hawaii school of teaching and was a public elementary school teacher. Survived by sons, Lawrence H.Y. and Terrance I.Y.; daughter, Mrs. Earl (Emmy-June) Kim; brothers, Stanley Shin, Paul Shin and Douglas Shin; sisters, Mrs. Katie Akana and Mrs. Leatrice Yang; 10 grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Friends may call 4:30 to 5:30 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 5:30 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 December 1989]

WHITE SR., WARREN "KANAK" KALAUKAHILI, 46, of Honolulu, died Dec. 8, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a butcher with Hawaii Meat Co. Survived by wife, Diane "D-Dee" White; daughter, Mrs. Salina Ann (Danny) Contemplo; sons, Warren K. Jr., Abraham Kaumoana and Keola Pohina; parents, George L. and Edith White; brother, Gerek of Washington state; sisters, Mrs. Edmund (Ipo) Kon, Mrs. Daniel (Mahi) PoePoe, Mrs, Frank (Harriet) Mahia. Mrs. Aaron (Malia) Silva and Georgith L.; four grandchildren.; aunts and uncles; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 9 a.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary; service 1:45 p.m. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 December 1989]

**WHITE, BABY RANDY JAY JR,** of Mililani died June 21, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by parents, Randy and Ruby white; grandparents, Mr. and Mrs. Pedro Tabora, Mr. and Mrs. Lee White; great-grandparents, Mr. and Mrs. Richard Boner, Mr. and Mrs. Theodore Takahashi and Mrs. Mates Aducai; aunts; uncles cousins. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 June 1989]

WHITE, MERLIN LEIALOHA, 80, of Honolulu, died Dec. 12, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a former employee at the Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard and Ilikai Hotel. Survived by sons, Merlin Jr., Rudolph of New York and Thomas K. of California; daughter, Mrs. William (Rhona) Reeves; brothers, William P. and Dr. Randall K. White of Alabama; sisters, Mrs. Henry L. (Emma Leinani) George, Mrs. Yolanthe Lei Momi Chong, Mrs. Albert (Ellen) Kalahele, Mrs. Esther Choy, Mrs. Pearl K. Parker and Mrs. Arthur (Thalia K.) Ching; 11 grandchildren and 15 great grandchildren. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Tuesday at St. Stephen's Catholic Church. Pali Highway; mass 12:15 p.m. Burial at Kaahumanu Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 December 1989]

White, Nettie M., 83, of Pearl City died Monday in Kaiser Hospital. Services will be at 10:15 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Friends may call after 8 a.m. Burial will be in Hawaiian Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mrs. White was born in Puunene, Maui. She is survived by two sons, Richard and Greer L.; two daughters, Mrs. William (Blanche E.) Karratti and Mrs. Walter (Vernay L.) Correa; 12 grandchildren; and several great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 2 February 1989]

WHITE, PAUL, 38, also known as Wallace Paul Branco of San Francisco, Calif., died May .10. 1989. He was born in Hilo and was a hair stylist with Hair Tec. Survived' by mother, Loretta E. Wallace of California; father, Wallace R. Branco of Hilo; sister, Cynthia Branco Halemano of Honolulu. Friends may call 10 to 11 a.m. tomorrow at St. Joseph's Church in Hilo; service 11 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 May 1989]

WHITE, THOMAS KING, of Honolulu died May 31, 1989. He was born in Lake Oswego, Canada and was a 60 year resident of Honolulu and founder of Honolulu Painting Co. Survived by wife, F.G. "Cris"; daughter, Constance of California; two grandsons; and nephews in England and Scotland. Service held. Donations to the Aloha Temple Shrine Transportation Fund. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 June 1989]

WHITESIDE, MAUA VIRGINIA, daughter of William and Jan Whiteside of Tampa, Flo., died April 12, 1989. Also survived by brother, Ian of Florida, sister, Elizabeth of Florida; grandparents, David and Josephine De Luz Sr. of Hilo and Jane Whiteside of Florida; great-grandparents, Frank and Virginia De Luz Jr. of Paaullo, Kiko Katsuyoshi of Oahu and Madge McPherren of Oklahoma. Service 11a.m. today at Mauna Kea Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Memorial Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser July 8 1989]

WHITFIELD JR., BENJAMIN "BEN" THOMAS, 16, of Maili, died Nov. 26, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by mother, Cozie K. Whitfield; father, Benjamin T. Whitfield Sr.; stepfather, George Kimura, brother, Joseph Kimura; stepbrothers, George, Allan and Benny Kimura; stepsisters, Shannon and Corcindy Kimura; grandparents, Victoria Whitfield, Joseph and Dorothy Ornellas; aunts, uncles and cousin. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at St. Rital's Church; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 9 to 11:45 a.m. Casual attire. Burial 1:45 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 December 1989]

WHITFIELD, BENJAMIN "BEN" THOMAS, whose obituary appeared in yesterday's paper, was born in Honolulu. Incomplete information was provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 December 1989]

WHITFORD, MINNIE WILHELMINA KEALOHA, 82, of Upper Waiehu, Wailuku, Maui, died June 21, 1989. She was born in Pukuilua, Hana, Maui. Survived by daughters, Naomi Morgan of PUpukea, Ethel Almodova of Utah, Carol Dolera of Kaneohe; son, Larry of Waiehu; 17 grandchildren; 25 graet-grandchildren; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 7 to 9 p.m. tonight at Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's; service 8 pm. Or call 8 to 10 a.m. tomorrow at the mortuary; service 9:30 am. Burial at Maui Memorial Park Cemetery, Wailuku. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 1989]

WHITNEY, DONALD EDWARD, 62, of Makaha, died Oct. 3, 1989. He was born in Rochester, N.Y. Survived by wife, Ruth; sons, Gary and Donald Jr.; daughter, Karen Sheldon; brothers, Robert, Walter, Bill, Ken, George and Richard Redder; sisters, Mrs. Kenneth Demente and Mrs. Neta Whitney; three grandchildren, nieces and nephews, all of the Mainland. Memorial service 1 p.m. Saturday at Maluhia Lutheran Church. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Leeward Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 October 1989]

WHITTIER, ELEANOR JONES, 77, of Medfield, Mass., died Oct. 9, 1989. While a Hawaii resident in the 30 and 40's she was a proprietor of a women's clothing shop and during WWII, a mail censor for the Postal Service Department of Safety. Survived by daughters, Sara G. Witthington and Wendy R. Withington, both of Massachusetts; nieces and nephews. Burial in Massachusetts. (Honolulu Advertiser 24 October 1989)

**WHITTLE, DANIEL ROBINSON**, infant son of Wren and Miriam Whittle, died Dec. 20, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived, in addition to parents, by brothers, Sean and Karol; sisters, Varina and Talia; grandparents, Viella Hao, Liliane Nicholds, Harry Matsumoto; aunts and uncles; cousins, Service 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 December 1989]

**Whyland, Gwendolyn** of Honolulu died Sunday in Queen's hospital. Memorial Services will be at 5 p.m. today at Unity Church of Hawaii. She is survived by a son, Leif; a daughter, Justine Whyland; her mother, June Baumagartner; and three sisters, Georgette Gluszak, Viccie and Eve Adams. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 August 1989]

WICKE, ALLA NEELY, 85, of Rhode Island, a former Hawaii resident, died May 1. 1989. She was born in Sunlight. Mo., and taught for many years at Washington Intermediate School in Hawaii. She was married to the late Henry A. Wicke, assistant manager and chief engineer of the Board of Water Supply in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Henry A. Jr. of New York and Jerry D. of Connecticut; daughter, Kelli Wicke Davis of Rhode Island: and six grandchildren. Private service in Hawaii. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 May 1989]

WICKENS, FAYE, 57, of Aiea, died Oct. 25, 1989. She was born in Yuma, Ariz. Survived by husband, Alan E. Wickens; sons, James and Michael; sister, Betth McCallum of Flor., six grandchildren. Friends may call from 7 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Graveside service 11:30 a.m. Thursday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 October 1989]

WIEBKE, HENRY, 36, of Hoolehua, Molokai, died Nov. 9, 1989. Born in Haleaka, Lihue, he was a botanist who discovered two local plants that are now named after him. He also taught science at Hoolehua High School on Molokai and was the principal of Holomua and Kaunakakai elementary schools. Survived by daughters, Irene K. Thoene, Ilona I. Parker and Dorothy M. Roberts; 12 grandchildren; 32 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 8 p.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary, service 7 p.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Inurnment at Kanakaloloa Cemetery in Hoolehua later. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 November 1989]

WIESE, ROBERT ELLIOT, 67, of Honolulu, died Feb. 11, 1989. He was born in Detroit, Mich. He was an architect, owner of Wiese Architectural Services and designer of Kaiser Clinic, Lahaina. Survived by wife, Joyce E.; sons, Danai C. of Florida and Mark F.; daughters, Marta C. and Mrs. Roy (Kathleen M.) Reeber; five grandchildren, brother, Frank of California, nieces. Friends are invited to a celebration of his life from 2 to 4 p.m. Sunday at his home. Donations to American Cancer Society 1225 Nehoa St. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 February 1989]

WILHELM, STANLEY ELWOOD, 67, of Nanakuli, died Oct. 25, 1969. He was born in Kahului, Maui, and was a retired merchant seaman and electrician. Survived by wife, Margaret; brothers, Robert H, of Maui, Frank Sr. of Waianae, Cagle of Nanakuli; sister, Floraine Aki of Nanakuli; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Leeward Funeral Home; Memorial service 7:30 p.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Ashes to be scattered at sea at a later date. Arrangements by Leeward Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 November 1989]

**WILKINS, ALVINA SOPHIA,** 68, of Haleiwa, died June 6, 1989. She was born in Minnesota. Survived by son, Darryl of California; daughters, Linda DeJonge of California, Priscilla Lang; two grandchildren. Inurnment services 10:45 a.m. tomorrow at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 June 1989]

WILLET, CHARLES T., 71 of Monticello, Miss., formerly of Hawaii, a longtime sugar consultant, died Wednesday in Brookhaven, Miss. He was a former Olaa Sugar Co. overseer on the Big Island who left to become the first mechanical harvesting superintendent in the Dominican Republic's sugar industry in 1958. Mr. Willet was also working in South America and Africa as a sugar consultant. Services were held in Monticello. Mr. Willet was born in Lahaina. He is survived by his wife, Tania R.; a son, Todd; four daughters, Susan Nelson, Sally Embry, Charlotte Howe and Cheryl Willet; two brothers, Harold and Richard; a sister, Marguerite, and six grandchildren. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 August 1989]

WILLETS SR., DONALD EDWARD, 46, of Honolulu, died Dec. 9, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Eileen G. Willets; sons, Donald E. Jr. Arnold L., George H, and John E.; daughters, Veronica Montalbo, Glenda D.L. Penny Rose L. A.; father, James Walter; sisters, Edwina Webb, Barbara Pacheco, Elaine Kutzen 14 grandchildren; aunts and uncles; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 to 11:15 a.m. Tuesday at the mortuary; service 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 December 1989]

WILLIAM E. "PUNJAB" HIRAM, 73, of Hauula, died Nov. 10, 1989. He was born in Hauula and was a former officer with the Honolulu Police Department and former proprietor of Hale Aka Cocktail Lounge. Survived by wife, Evangeline K. Hiram; sons, Edmund K., Jeffery A., Eddyngton E., Lambert K., and Walter Gomez; daughters, Mrs. Max (Moana K.) Hanneman, Mrs. James (Ipolani V.) Thompson, Mrs. Harvey (Noreen) Keahiolalo, Mrs. Randy (Evanitta K.) Crowe, Mrs. Joseph (Audrey J.) Keliiholokai, Mrs. Paul (Aloma) Willis, Mrs. Pemita (Billie) Tupuivao, Mrs. Dennis (Ermine) Hernandez and Mrs. Rick (Karia L.) Paiva; brothers, Joseph K. Hiram, Moke K. Hiram, Douglas K. Hiram, Joseph "John Bull" Ahuna II and Joseph "Tarzan" Ahuna IV; sisters, Emily Hiram, Gladys Hutchinson, Mrs. William (Katherine) Kelekolio, Mrs. Reuben (Laverne) Pukahi, Mrs. Thomas (Thelma) Kamai, Martina Whitehead and Mrs. David (Josephine) Conceicao; 49 grandchildren; 28 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Or call 9 to 11 a.m. Tuesday at Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Hauula III Ward; service 11 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 November 1989]

**WILLIAM, ADELINE MUSQUIT,** 89, of Kailua-Kona, died May 28, 1989. She was born in Marzagaon, Portugal, was a homemaker and a member of the Order of the Eastern Star. Survived by son, Rudolph Clark of Alaska; daughter, Mrs. Frank (Dolores) Shaner; four grandchildren and

four great-grandchildren. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Saturday at the vessel Kona Gold in Honokohau Harbor for a memorial service and scattering of ashes at sea. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 June

WILLIAM, ADELINE MUSQUIT, 89, of Kailua-Kona, died May 28, 1989. She was born in Marzagaon, Portugal, was a homemaker and a member of the Order of the Eastern Star. Survived by son, Rudolph Clark of Alaska; daughter, Mrs. Frank (Dolores) Shaner; four grandchildren and four great-grandchildren. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Saturday at the vessel Kona Gold in Honokohau Harbor for a memorial service and scattering of ashes at sea. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 June 1989]

WILLIAMS, "DOC" MICHAEL ANTHONY, 49, of Waianae, died April 4, 1989. He was born in New York. Survived by wife, Raachaele Williams; father, Eric Williams of California; grandmother, Kathlyn Williams of New York. Service 1 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Scattering of ashes to follow. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 April 1989]

WILLIAMS, ANNIE CZUPZYNSKI, 73, of Honolulu, formerly of Wailuku, Maui, died Oct. 8, 1989. She was born in Wailuku and was a member of the Makua Alii Club. Survived by brothers, John Chenski, Louis Chupchenski and Peter Chupchenski, all of Maui; nieces; nephews; cousins. Rosary 9:15 a.m. Thursday at Our Lady of Mount Carmel; mass 9:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 October 1989]

Williams, Henry, 76 of Honolulu died Frriday at home. He was a retired machinist at Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard. Services will be at 9:45 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Friends may call after 8 a.m. Burial will be in Mililani Memorial Park. The family asks that flowers be omitted and aloha attire be worn. Mr. Williams was born in Waialua. He is survived by his wife, Momi Jones Williams; a daughter, Ruby Ramirez; a sister, Miriam Lee; and a brother, Keola. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 August 1989]

WILLIAMS, NELLY MAY, 75, of Honolulu, died Sept. 20, 1989. She was born in Malvern, Ark., and had been a missionary for the Missionary Baptist Church of Hawaii. Survived by mother, Harriet Williams; brothers, Arthur T., John F. of Arkansas; sister, Mrs. C.H. (Anna) Cheatham of Arkansas; nieces and nephews. Fnends may call 11 a.m. to noon today at Kaneohe Missionary Baptist Church; service noon. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 September 1989]

**WILLIAMS, VERLEAN PORTIA**, 86, of Waipahu, died Dec. 8, 1989. She was born in Arkansas. Survived by son, Lexton R. Friends may call 9 to 10:30 a.m. tomorrow at Mililani Memorial Park; service 10:30 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 December 1989]

**Williamson, Julia K.L.,** of Honolulu died last Thursday at Lunalilo Home. Williamson, 102, was born in Kahaupali, Maui. She is survived by son Elmer; seven grandchildren; and 14 great-grandchildren. Graveside services: 9:30 a.m. Friday day at Oahu Cemetery. No flowers. Contributions suggested to Lunalilo Home. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 25 December 1989]

WILLIAMSON, JULIA KAHAUKAPU LANDFORD, 102, of Honolulu, died Dec. 21, 1989. She was born in Kahaupali, Maui, and was a member of the Maunaolu Alumi Class of 1906, Paia, Maui. Survived by son, Elmer; grandchildren, Gay P. George, Rex P. Williamson, Fred Williamson Jr., Judy Williamson, Carl and Allan Haili, Dale N. Brito; 14 great-grandchildren. Graveside service 9:30 a.m. Friday at Oahu Cemetery. No flowers. Donations to Lunalilo Home. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 December 1989]

WILLING, ELIZABETH KALAMAKINI, 79, of Honolulu, died Nov. 18, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by son, James N. Kamanao; 24 grandchildren; 47 greatgrandchildren; two great-grandchildren; nieces; nephews; grandnieces and grandnephews. Friends may call 10 a.m. Tuesday at Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Kahala Ward; service noon. Aloha attire. Burial 1:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 November 1989]

**WILLIS, H. HUGH,** 85, of Honolulu, died June 24, 1989. He was born in Iowa. Survived by wife, Janet Willis; son, David H. of West Virginia; three grandsons; five great-grandsons. Private memorial service held. Donations to Saint Francis Hospice or to American Cancer Society. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser July 7 1989]

**WILLTES, CHARLIE C. "CHUCK" JR.,** 71, of Kailua-Kona, died March 17, 1989. He was born in Pasadena, Calif., and was a retired meat cutter. Survived by wife, Eva Lillian. Memorial services 10 a.m. tomorrow at Kailua Pier. Private scattering of ashes at sea. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 March 1989]

**WILMA KARASICK,** of San Francisco, died June 20, 1989. She was the wife of the late Al Karasick. Survived by daughter, Elizabeth Diamond; grandchildren, David and Alan Diamond; a great-grandson; sister, Resi Under. Service held in California. Donation to a favorite Charity requested. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 1989]

WILSON, EDWARD A., 86, of Kahaluu Mauka, Hawaii, died April 6, 1989, He was born in Honolulu and was a retired county road worker. He was a one-time merchant marine heavyweight boxing champion. Survived by wife, Gladys Kahakua Wilson; sons, Joseph and William; daughters, Mrs. Richard (Dorothy) Sipe, Mrs. William (Hannah) Freitas, Mrs. James (Clara) Mullinax of Georgia and Elizabeth Kalani Greig; 16 grandchildren; six greatgrandchildren. Friends may call from 4 p.m. tomorrow at family residence; rosary 7 p.m. Overnight vigil. Service 8 a.m. Monday at Immaculate Conception Catholic Church in Holualoa. Burial at Hualalai Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 April 1989]

WILSON, ELIZABETH GOODWIN, 79, of Honolulu, died June 5, 1989. She was born in Virginia and was a secretary from Fort Shafter. Survived by sister, Mary G. Perkins of Virginia; half-brother, William H. Goodwin of Colorado; a niece and nephews; grandnieces and grandnephews. Service in Maryland. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 June 1989]

**Wilson, Elizabeth,** 69 of Waipahu died Aug. 11 at home. Services will be at 10:30 a.m. Wednesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Tuesday services

at 7:30 p.m. and again after 9:30 a.m. Wednesday. Burial will be in Mililani Memorial Park. Mrs. Wilson was born in Ewa. She is survived by three sons, Harvey, Howard and Jonathan; four daughters, Henrietta Ishikawa, Joan Kanakaole, Sharon Alvarado and Myrtle Abang; 21 grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 August 1989]

WILSON, JOHN M., 68, of Mililani Town, formerly of Wahiawa, died Feb. 26, 1989. He was born in Olathe, Colo., and was retired from the U.S. Army and was a recipient of the Purple Heart. Survived by wife, Kiyoko Wilson; son, Charles; daughter, Mrs. Larry (Marie) Luna; brother, Issac of Colorado; nieces, nephews. Memorial service 6:30 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Graveside service 10:30 a.m. Wednesday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 04 March 1989]

WILSON, THOMAS BAILEY, 77, of Honolulu, died May 8, 1989. He was born Wailuku, Maui, and retired from Hawaiian Electric Company after 30 years of service. He was also a descendant of Edward Bailey. Survived by daughters, Thomasine K. of California, Barbara U. Jefimoff of California, Noel U. Woodard of Alaska, and Wendy P. Antoncich of Washington state; five grandchildren; sisters, Gladys Shellhouse, Emily Enos, Margaret Murray and Josephine Knell; cousins, nephews and nieces. Friends may call from 8:30 a.m. Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 9 a.m. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Donations to Dr. Norman Levey, Oncology Dept., 3<sup>rd</sup> Floor, Kaiser Hospital 3288 Moanalua Road, Honolulu HI 96819. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 May 1989]

Winkler, James A., 41, a graveside service for James, of Kalaoa, Kona will be at 9:30 a.m. tomorrow at Hualalai Memorial Park in Holualoa. A memorial service will be at 5 p.m. tomorrow at the Kona Lagoon Longhouse. Friends may call from 4 p.m. Mr. Winkler, an appliance repairman and a licensed pilot, died Monday in an ultra-light plane accident at the Old Kona Airport. He was born in Spokane, wash. He is survived by his wife, Elyse; a son, Gabriel; his parents, Paul and Eileen Winkler; a brother, Chuck; and a sister, Mrs. William (Kathy) Stanfill. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 January 1989]

**Winsor, Charlotte S.,** 75, of Portland, Ore., formerly of Honolulu, died Dec. 21 in Portland. She was a former teacher with the Bureau of Indian Affairs of Indian Services will not be held. Mrs. Winsor was born in Utah. She is survived by her husband, Paul L.; a son, Brian; two daughters, Cindy Bertholl and Stephanie Winsor; a sister, Winifred Stiefel; 10 grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 January 1989]

WINSTEDT, CHARLES "CHARLIE", 78, of Waianae, died Feb. 28, 1989. He was born in Brownsville, Texas, and was the former owner of the Winstedt Construction Company and a member of the Contractors Association. Survived by wife, Elizabeth Pernsbroke Winstedt; sons, John C. and David G.; daughter, Karn; six grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; daughters, Gloria Jacobson and Victoria Barner. Donations in Lieu of flowers to the American Parkinson's Disease Association, 116 John Street, New York, N.Y. 10038. Private Service held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 09 March 1989]

Wirth, Walter "Wally" William, 74, of Honolulu, died Dec. 29, 1988. He was born in Chicago, and was a member of the Waialae Country Club and Outrigger Canoe Club. He is survived by, among others, sister, Mrs. Morgan (Harriette) Haugen of Illinois. Donations, in lieu of flowers,

to the St. Francis Convent Youth Center, the Outrigger Duke Kahanamoku Foundation or Make a Wish Hawaii. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 1 January 1989]

WITT, BETTY "B.J." SHRODER, 72, of Kapaa, Kauai, died Sept. 4, 1989. She was born in Cincinnati. A recent obituary was incomplete. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 September 1989]

WITT, BETTY SMRODER, 77, of Kapaa, Kauai, died Sept. 4, 1989. She was born in Cincinnati and was a housewife and member of the Kauai Senior Center and American Cancer Society. Survived by husband, George A.; daughters, Linn M. Alber of Honolulu and Jane M. Redmond of Kailua; three grandchildren; and sister, Mary S. Arling of Ohio. Private service. Arrangements by Garden Island Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 September 1989]

WITTICH, WALTER CLAY, 44, of Honolulu died March 6, 1989. He was born in La Greece, Wis., and was a graduate of the University of Hawaii and a member of Phi Eta Sigma and Phi Kappa Phi. Survived by sisters, Rita Stout of Colorado, Lois A. of Arizona and Wendy Hayler of Honolulu; a niece, nephews and brother-in-law. Private family service held. Donations to the Florence L. Wittich Memorial Fund of the First Presbyterian Church of Honolulu. [Honolulu Advertiser 09 March 1989]

WO, HENRY PING LING, 78, of Hawaiian Beaches, Hawaii, died Jan. 27, 1989. He was born in Pepeekeo and was a retired sugar mill engineer for Hilo Coast Processing Co., and a member of the Chinese Association of Hilo. Survived by wife, Thelma; sons, Henry and Carlton of California, Wesley of Honolulu and Dexter of Hilo; daughters, Mrs. Daniel (Loretta) Kawaiaea, Mrs. Harold (Sharilyn) Kama of Hilo and Mrs. Lodrito Dan (Gergeanne) Baligad of Honolulu; brothers, Robert and Ping Sing of Honolulu; sisters, Fung Ho Jo of California; 17 grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 7 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home in Hilo; service 7 p.m. Or call 11 a.m. to 1 p.m. Friday at United Community Church in Hilo; service 1 p.m. Burial at Homelani Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 February 1989]

**WOLFE, PHYLLIS AUSTIN,** 85, of Honolulu, died April 13, 1989. She was born in England. Survived by nieces, Audrey and Carol Winder; both of England. Private scattering of ashes. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 April 1989]

WOLFF, DOLORES MARIE, 58, of Makawao, Maui, died March 26, 1989. She was born in Harvey, III. Survived by sons, Raymond of Illinois and Jeffory; daughter, Karen Smythe of Ilinois; two grandchildren; mother, Marie Ingalls of Makawao; brothers, Al and Martin Ingalls of California and James Ingalls of Florida; sisters, Patricia of California, Mary Ann and Jean. Friends may call 8:30 to 9:30 a.m. Thursday at St. Joseph Catholic Church, Makawao; mass 9:30 a.m. Burial at St. Joseph Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 March 1989]

**Wolkind, Rachel K.,** 72, of Wilmington, Del., formerly of Honolulu, died Sunday in Wilmington. She was active in Hawaiian cultural affairs in New York and New Jersey. Memorial services will be held Sunday in Wilmington. Flowers may be sent to Schoenberg Memorial Chapel, 519 Philadelphia Pike, Wilmington, Del. 19809. Mrs. Wolkind was born on the Parker Ranch on the Big Island. She is survived by five sons, George I., Edward L. and Harry K.

Wolkind, John and K. Lopes; two daughters, Kalei Luyben and Yvonne King; a brother, harry Purdy; three sisters, Harriet and Emerald D. Purdy and Anna Chillingworth; and several grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 April 1989]

WONG, AH CHOW CHIGNON, 80, of Honolulu, died June 4, 1989. She was born in Honolulu and was a retired elementary school teacher for the state Department of Education with many years of service. Survived by husband, James C.; daughter, Mrs. Herbert (Charlene) Yuen of Pearl City; four grandchildren; brother, Ah Chai Chingon; sister, Mrs. Ernest (Eleanor) Chong of Kaneohe; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 11 a.m. to 1:15 p.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 1:15 p.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 June 1989]

Wong, Ah Hop, 79 of Pearl City, died Aug. 14, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Masuko E.; son, James H.; stepson, Larry N. Hayashi; brothers, Ah Wan and Kin Fong Goo and William Long Hoong; sister, Anna Goo Fong; two grandchildren and a step-grandchild. Service 7 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Inurnment 1 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 August 1989]

WONG, ALEXANDER of Honolulu died Oct. 11, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired Air Force master sergeant with more than 25 years of service. He also was a retired stock supervisor with Liberty Club, Lodge 616. Survived by wife, Ann; daughter, Jane Gibson of Calif., two grandsons; brother, Solomon; sisters, Beatrice Northway, Mrs. Frank (Caroline) Hurd of Washington and Dorothy Liu of Hilo; nieces, nephews, aunts, uncles and cousins. Friends may call from 8:15 a.m. Friday at St. Augustine Church; service 10:15 a.m. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 October 1989]

Wong, Bung Tim, 92 of Honolulu died Thursday in Queen's Hospital. Taoist services will be from 10 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Burial will be in Diamond Head Memorial Park. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mr. Wong was born in Hawaii. He is survived by four daughters, Betty Ching, Marion Leong, Rhoda Parks and Myrna Wong; a brother, James Y., 15 grandchildren and five great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 02 August 1989]

**WONG, CHEONG HOON,** 96, of Honolulu, died July 24, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Robert, Alvin and Cyrua; daughters, Mrs. Chung Oi Pang, Mrs. Minnie Liu, Mrs. Vivian Eng, Mrs. Stella Ching and Mrs. Ruby Siu; 18 grandchildren; and six greatgrandchildren. Friends may call 10 a.m. to 12:15 p.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 July 1989]

WONG, CHEONG HOON, 98, of Honolulu, died July 24, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Alvin and Cyrus; daughters, Mrs. Chung Oi Pang, Mrs. Minnie Liu, Mrs. Vivian Eng, Mrs. Stella Ching and Mrs. Ruby Siu; 18 grandchildren and six great-grandchildren and six great-grandchildren. Friends may call 10 a.m. to 12:15 p.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 July 1989]

WONG, CHEW YUEN JAMES FRANCIS, 86, of Honolulu, died April 24, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired proprietor of Oahu Shell Station. Survived by wife, Yit How Chong Wong; sons, Dr. Arthur K., Alfred K.H., David S.Y.; daughters, Lillian W. Feliciano, Elizabeth K.L.; sister, Yit Yung Chan; six grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Friends may call 10:45 a.m. Saturday at Star of the Sea Church; mass 12:45 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 May 1989]

WONG, CHIYOKO SAKAMOTO, 55, of Kaneohe, died Jan. 26, 1989. She was born in Kaawa and was a sales representative for State Line Cabinets. Survived by husband, Thomas L.; mother, Yotsue Sakamoto; brothers, Sadayoshi, Hiroshi and Roy Y. Sakamoto; sister, Mrs. George (Masae S.) Leslie of Kona; nieces, nephews, cousins, uncles and aunts. Service held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 February 1989]

**Wong, Christine Chang,** 64 of Honolulu, died Aug. 15 1989. She was born in Honolulu, died Aug. 15, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Erling Y.S.; sons, Richmond, Gary, and Eric Yes; daughter, Mrs. Scott (Bronwyn) Towie; eight grandchildren; brother, Albert Chang; sisters, Joyce Ching, Janet Chang, Sally Won and Irene Coronell; nieces and nephews. Service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 August 1989]

WONG, DANIEL YEE, 87, of Honolulu, died Nov. 25, 1989. He was born in Wailuku, Maui, and was a salesman with Bishop Insurance Agency for many years. Survived by wife, Mabel Char Wong; sons, Ronald M. and Justin F.; brothers, Harry C., Robert H., Paul K.H., Anthony L.W., James C.A., Kenneth W.S. and Arthur K.Y.; sisters, Mrs. Russell (Edith) Luke, Mrs. James (Eleanor) Suzuki and Mrs. Walter (Etta) Wong; four grandchildren. Friends may call from 6 p.m. Friday at Sacred Heart Church, 1701 Wilder Ave.; mass 7 p.m. Or call from 10 a.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Mortuary; service noon. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Nuuanu Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 November 1989]

WONG, DOROTHY "DODO" HUNG YEE CHANG, 78, of Honolulu, died Sept. 6, 1989. She was born in Honolulu and was a member of the Associated Chinese University Women. Survived by husband, William Hin Wong; son, William Wynn-Wei Wong; daughters, Mrs. Peter (Wilene B.) Leong, Mrs. Lloyd (Wilette G.) Thompson, Mrs. David (Wilaine J.) Loo and Mrs. Lance (Willa L.) Tsang; sister, Betty Chang; six grandchildren. Friends may call 10:30 a.m. to 2 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Mortuary. Entombment to follow at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mausoleum, Garden of Faith. Casual attire. No flowers. Donations to American Cancer Society. Shriners Hospital or Salvation Army. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 September 1989]

**WONG, ELIZABETH HO,** 87, of Honolulu, died Sept. 4, 1989. She was born in Honolulu and was a clerk typist at Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard. Survived by son, Lloyd H.; sister, Annie Ho; two grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service noon. Burial at Nuuanu Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 September 1989]

**WONG, FANNIE,** 78, of Honolulu, died May 20, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by son, Elsworth; daughter. Mrs. Manuel (Lorraine) Ah Choy; sister, Esther Tom; brother, Cheong Ung Tom; grandchildren: nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 8 p.m. Private burial. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 May 19889]

WONG, GREGORY CLEMENT, 66, of Honolulu, died April 13, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by brother, Albert B.; sisters, Evelyn Wright, Florence Wong and Bernice Kauhane; nephews; nieces, grandnephews and grandnieces. Friends may call 8:30 to 9:45 a.mv Tuesday at St. Ann's Catholic Church; service 9:4f a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Nuuanu Mamorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 April 1989]

WONG, HELEN YUK MOI, 84, of Kaneohe, died Sept. 26, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Reuben M.; sons, Clarence K.H. and Daniel K.Y. Chun; daughters, Mrs. Eugene (Annette C.) Lam, Mrs. Barney (Harriet) Akuna and Mrs. Howard (Betty M.S.) Lau; 19 grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; brothers, William and Jack Young; sisters, Alice Young and Gladys Nuckley. Friends may call 9 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 12:30 p.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 September 1989]

**WONG, HENRY J.,** 75, of Ohio, died April 2, 1989. He was born in Oakland, California. Survived by daughter, Mrs. Ronald (Cynthia) Marstiller; brothers, William, Warren and Hoover; sisters, Stella, Jessie Echavia and Annie Joe; two grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Graveside service 2:30 p.m. tomorrow at Nuuanu Memorial Park Columbarium. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 April 1989]

WONG, HOWARD YICK TONG, 62, of Kapaa, Kauai, died Nov. 3, 1989. He was born in Kapaa and was a maintenance man at the Naniloa Hotel in Hilo. Survived by brothers, Richard, Harry of Washington, Harold; sister, Dorothy Muraoka; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 to 9:45 a.m. tomorrow at St. Catherine's Catholic Church in Kapaa; mass 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Kauai Veteran's Cemetery in Hanapepe. Arrangements by Borthwick Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 November 1989]

WONG, HUNG YIP, 72, of Honolulu, died March 8, 1989. She was born in Honolulu L.K. Stanleigh L.H.; daughters, Mrs. Charles C. (Grace W.) Ching, Mrs. Michael (Robynette L.H.) Naylin; brother, George T.P. Yim; sisters, Mrs. Lillian Quon, Mrs. George (Daisy) Lau; and five grandchildren. Friends may call 9:30 a.m. to noon tomorrow at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service noon. Burial at Nuuanu Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 March 1989]

Wong, Irene W.K., 52, of Honolulu died Tuesday in Queen's Hospital. Services will be at 2:30 p.m. Saturday at the First Presbyterian Church. The family asks that casual attire be worn and that in lieu of flowers, donations in her memory be made to the American Cancer Foundation. Mrs. Wong was born in China. She is survived by her husband, Dr. Eugene N. Wong; two sons, Andre and Brian; four brothers, Peter, Paul, Sum and Raymond Chang; and three sisters, Regina, Pat and Rita. Borthwick Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 23 February 1989]

**WONG, JEANETTE SOON ING,** 79, of Honolulu, died Feb, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by son, Wesley Y.Y.; daughter, Mrs. William H. (Marilyn M.L.) Wong Glaysteen; brothers, Sai Chow Doo and James K.C. Doo; sisters, Mrs. George (Helena) Sue; one grandchild,

niece and nephews. Private family service held. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 March 1989]

WONG, JESSIE L. 86, of San Francisco Calif., died Dec. 15, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by daughters, Anna Wong Kim and Lydia Wong lams, both of California; sisters, Elsie Au Yong, Anni Ho, Violet Kam, Frances Lau, Doris Say; brothers, Alex Lum, Alfred Lum, Ah Che Lum; five grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren. Mainland service. Private inurnment. Mainland arrangements. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 December 1989]

**Wong, Joseph Kwon Moon,** 82, of Waianae, died Jan. 12, 1989. He was born on Maui. Survived by brothers, Kwan Sing and Kwan Took; sister, Mrs. George (Anna) Stratton; cousins, nieces and nephews. Service 10:30 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 January 1989]

WONG, KAM CHEW, 73, of Honolulu, died Oct. 2, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired comptroller with Oceanic Cablevision. Survived by wife, Violet K.Y.; sons, Myron H., Loren K and Garen K.; daughter, Mrs. Jerry (Jerilyn R.) Pang of Alabama; six grandchildren; sisters, Alice Ho, Marian Young, Claire Lau, Arlene Fong; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 8 am. Monday at St. Elizabeth Episcopal Church; service 9 a.m. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 October 1989]

**Wong, Kwai Chun,** 81, of Honolulu died Saturday in Honolulu. Taoist services will be from 10 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. The procession leaves at 12:15 p.m. for burial in Hawaiian Memorial Park. Mr. Wong was born in Honolulu. He has no known survivors. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 January 1989]

WONG, MAN NG HENRY, 64, of Kaneohe, died Dec. 9, 1989. He was born in Hong Kong and was a sales driver for Holsum Bakery, employee of the Hilton Hawaiian Village and coowner of the former D.J. Fountain, Kapiolani Bowl Fountain and Canton Chop Suey. Survived by wife, Waimoi; son, Michael K.L. of Texas; daughters, Mrs. James (Diana) Hornbeck of Texas, Mrs. Craig (Edna) Taketa; four brothers in Hong Kong; three grandsons; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 11 a.m. to 1 p.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 1 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Inurnment at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 December 1989]

Wong, Margaret, 75 of Kona, Hawaii died Saturday in Straub Hospital. Services will be at 10:30 a.m. Saturday in Straub Hospital. Services will be at 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Friday wake service at 7:30 p.m. and after 8 a.m. Saturday. Burial will be in Hawaiian Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mrs. Wong was born in Kahaluu Beach, North Kona, and Hawaii. She is survived by seven sons, Collin and Arthur W.K. Mandaquit, Kamuela, James D., Jimmy and Abenel Wong and Eddie Coleman; Winona Chung and Eleanor Dung, 47 grandchildren and 40 great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 02 August 1989]

**Wong, Mary,** 93, of Kaneohe died Friday in Ann Pearl Care Home. A funeral Mass will be said at 11 a.m. Saturday at St. Ann's Church. Friends may call after 9 a.m. burial will be in Hawaiian

Memorial Park. Mrs. Wong was born in Makawao, Maui. She is survived by two sisters, Irene Freitas and Anna Pacheco; four grandchildren and seven great grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 August 1989]

**Wong, Mo,** 94 of Honolulu died Sunday in Queen's Hospital. Traditional Chinese Services will be at 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. The procession will leave at 2:30 p.m. Burial will be in Hawaiian Memorial Park. Mr. Wong was born in China. He is survived by a son, Phillip. K.M.; two daughters, Violet S.K. Chu and Rose Young; 15 grandchildren; 28 great-grandchildren; and a great-great-grandchild. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 August 1989]

**Wong, Mo,** 94 of Honolulu died Sunday in Queen's Hospital. Traditional Chinese services will be at 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. The procession will leave at 2:30 p.m. Buria; will be in Hawaiian Memorial Park. Mr. Wong was born in China. He is survived by a son, Phillip K.M.; two daughters, Violet S.K. Chu and Rose Young; 15 grandchildren; 28 greatgrandchildren and a great-grandchild. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 August 1989]

**Wong, Moon**, 85 of Honolulu died Saturday in St. Francis Hospital. Taoist services will be from 9:30 a.m. to noon Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Entombment will be in the Valley of the Temples Memorial Park Mortuary. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Wong was born in Waikane. He is survived by a son, Edward C.Y.; five daughters Gloria Chun, Laura Garcia, Betty Ann Wong, Trudy Aloiau and Linda Medallia; 12 grandchildren and eight great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 August 1989]

**WONG, PAUL EN SU,** 76, of Aiea, died Oct. 27, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired shipwright at Pearl Harbor Shipyard and member of Hui O Halawa. Survived by wife, Hazel Q.Y.; daughters, Verena Won of Calif., Annette Chee and Paulette Tom of Calif.; three grandchildren. Friends may call from 9 to 11:30 a.m. Thursday at St. Elizabeth's Episcopal Church; services 11:30 a.m. burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Aloha attire. Hawaii Memorial Park Mortuary handling arrangement. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 October 1989]

**WONG, PAUL EN SUE,** 76, of Aiea, died Oct. 27, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a member of the Hui O Halawa and was a shipyard. Friends may call 9 to 11 a.m. Thursday at St. Elizabeth's Episcopal Church; service 11 a.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 November 1989]

WONG, PETER TAT, 71, of Honolulu, died Aug. 29, 1989. He was born in Keokeo, Kula, Maui, and was a retired expeditor with Hawaiian Dredging Co. Survived by wife, Janet Y.; daughters, Pamela Burgess, Paulette Friedmann and Coralie Figueira; brothers, Paul E. and Bruno of Maui; sisters, Mrs. Lucy Paglinawan and Mrs. Helena Kaiwa of Maui, Mrs. Christina L. Olivieri, Mrs. Emelia Lim, Mrs. Jacqueline Woodward; nine grandchildren; aunts and an uncle. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Service 9:30 a.m. Wednesday at St. Patrick's catholic Church, 1124 7<sup>th</sup> Ave. Burial at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 September 1989]

**Wong, Peter,** 71 of Honolulu died Tuesday in St. Francis Hospice. He was a retired Hawaiian Dredging Co. expediter. A funeral mass will be said at 9:30 a.m. Wednesday at St. Patrick's

Church. Friends may call at Borthwick Mortuary after 6 p.m. Tuesday; services will be at 7:30 p.m. Burial will be in the Nationall Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Mr. Wong was born in Keokeo, Kula, Maui. He is survived by his wife, Janet Y.; three daughters, Pamela Burgess, Paulette Friedmann and Coralie Figueira; two brothers, Paul E. and Bruno; five sisters, Lucy Paglinawan, Helena Kaiwi, Christina L., Oliveriri, Emelia Lim and Jacqueline Woodward; and nine grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 August 1989]

Wong, Rena K., 77, of Pearl City died Tuesday in Straub Hospital. Services will be at 12:30 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Friends may call after 9 a.m. Burial will be in Mililani Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mrs. Wong was born in Moanalua. She is survived by her husband, Herbert M.; a son, Edward; five daughters, Mrs. Stephen (Gloria) Chun, Mrs. Laura Garcia, Bettyann Wong, Mrs. Richard (Trudy) Aloiau and Mrs. Benjamin (Linda) Medallia: a sister, Mrs. Alfred (Gertrude) Ho; 12 grandchildren; and eight great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 February 1989]

**WONG, ROBERT G.C.,** 66, of Mangilao, Guam, died Jan. 23, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was employed by the Federal Aviation Administration. Survived by wife, Murial K.L.; sons, Michael C.Q. of Guam Stephen C.W., Joseph C.M. and Peter; daughter, Mrs. John (Annette) Payne of Guam; brother, Clyde G.W.; sister, Mrs. Samuel (Violet) Kipu; and five grandchildren. Friends may call 10 a.m. to 1 p.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 1 p.m. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 February 1989]

WONG, ROBERT KUP, 85, of Honolulu, died June 16, 1989. He was born in Honokaa, Hawaii, and retired as vice president of sales for Aloha Airlines. Survived by daughter, Patricia W. Chinn; a grandson; brothers, Samuel S. of Hilo, Richard M., Archie K. of Colorado, Donald M.; sisters, Nellie C. Ching, Elizabeth W. Ching and Ethel Chock; nieces and nephews. Private family service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 1989]

Wong, Robert, 66, of Magilao, Gum, died Jan. 23 in Guam. He was an employee of the Federal Aviation Administration. Services will be at 1 p.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Friends may call after 10 a.m. Burial will be in Diamond Head Memorial Park. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. He was in Honolulu. He is survived by his wife, Muriel K.L.; four sons, Michael C.Q., Stephen C.W., Joseph C.M. and Peter; a daughter, Mrs. John (Annette) Payne; a brother, Clyde G.W.; a sister, Mrs. Samuel (Violet) Kipu, and five grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 January 1989]

WONG, RUDOLPH, 83, of Lanai City, Hawaii, died May 3, 1989. He was born in Lahaina, Maui. Survived by son, Rudolph A.; daughters, Mrs. Donald (Loretta W.) Ching of Kailua and Patricia C. Kawasaki of Lanai City; 16 grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren; brothers, James of Lanai City and Christopher; sister, Mrs. H.B. (Margaret) Chun of Kaneohe. Friends may call 9:30 to 11 a.m. Tuesday at St. John Vianney's Catholic Church; eulogy 11 a.m.; mass 11:15 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 May 1989]

**Wong, Sik Keung,** 75, of Honolulu died May 23 in St. Francis Hospital. He was the owner of Home Donut Shop. Services will be at 1:45 p.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Friends may

call after noon procession will leave at 1:45 p.m. Burial will be in Hawaiian Memorial Park. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mrs. Wong was born in Canton, China. He is survived by his wife, Ngan Ying; three daughters, Loui Choy Wong, Loui Ling Howard and Loui Mee Nakama; two brothers, Sik Gin and Sik Jung; two sisters, Mrs. Ing and Mrs. Lum; and four grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 31 May 1989]

Wong, Thomas G., 85, of Kaneohe died Monday in Hale Nani Health Center. He was a retired projectionist for Consolidated Amusement Co. Services will be at 10 a.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Friends may call after 8 a.m. Burial will be in Hawaiian Memorial Park. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mr. Wong was born in Heeia, and was a 1925 graduate of St. Louis College. He is survived by his wife, Gladys Y.S.; a daughter, Mrs. Joseph (Janet) Gribony; two brothers, Leonard L.H. and Wilford; a sister, Elsie Won; and four grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 February 1989]

WONG, WILLARD MARN PUI, 61, of Honolulu, died Feb. 28, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a member of the Aloha Temple Shriners of North America. Survived by wife, Mary S., sons, Jordan H.K. Millard H.C.; daughters, Mrs. Stephen (Winona) Holmes, Wilma C.K. Wong; brother, Howard M.Y.; sister, Goon Moon (Evelyn S.L.) Lum; three grandchildren; nephews, nieces. Friends may call 2:30 to 3:15 p.m. tomorrow at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 3:15 p.m. Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 03 March 1989]

WONG, WILLIAM HEEN, 88, of Honolulu, died Jan. 29, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a bookkeeper retired from the law firm of Robertson, Castle and Anthony, now known as Reinwald O'Connor, Marrack, Hoskins and Playdon. Survived by brother, Paul A. Wong; sisters, Gladys Ching, Mrs. William K.L. (Eileen) Mow; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 February 1989]

**Wong, William,** 88 of Honolulu, died Sunday at home. He was a retired bookkeeper at Hoddick Reinwald O'Conner & Marrack. Services will be at 11:30 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Friends may call after 9 a.m. The procession leaves at 12:15 p.m. for Hawaiian Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Wong was born in Honolulu. He is survived by a brother, Paul A., and two sisters, Mrs. Glay's Chigna nd Mrs. William K.L., (Elieen) Mow. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 January 1989]

WONG-CHENG, WAI DUEN, 79, of Honolulu died Sept. 20, 1989. She was born in China and was a retired school teacher. Survived by sons, Hin Chow, and Sze Yan Wong of Hong Kong; daughters, Sau Yan Cheng and Sau Ping Chow of Canada; 11 grandchildren; a great-granddaughter; sisters in China; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 12:30 p.m. tomorrow at Nuuanu Baptist Church; service 1 p.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 September 1989]

**WOO, MACY WAI JUN**, 70, of Honolulu, died Dec. 19, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband. Thomas Kui Tet Woo; sons, Gordon Y., Melvin Y., Wendell Y.; brothers, Richard Chang, Francis Chang, Edwin Chang; sisters, Alice Liu, Gladys Wong, Rose Ching, Wilbert Lee, Vera Chong, Winifred Kuwabara and Priscilla Chong; four grandchildren. Friends

may call from 8:30 a.m. Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 9:30 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 December 1989]

**WOO, MARY SIN NAY**, 74, of Honolulu, died Dec. 25, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by daughter-in-law, Janice Woo; grandson, Michael C.L.; granddaughter, Michelle A.; great-grandson, Brandon M.; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 10 a.m. to noon Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 11:45 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Inurnment at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 December 1989]

**WOODRUFF, GRIFFITH,** of Honolulu, died Oct. 31, 1989. He was born in New York City and was a teacher at Hanahaouli and Punahou schools. He retired from the University of Hawaii where he set up and managed the machine shop in the engineering department. Survived by daughter, Nancy. Private .service. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 November 1989]

WOODS, EDITH ALAMA, 87, of Redwood City, Calif., died Nov 14, 1989. She was born in Hawaii and was a retired staff member of the San Mateo County Sheriff's Office. Survived by brother, Sam Alama of Samoa; sister, Norma Kindle. Memorial service 11:30 a.m. tomorrow at Unity Church, Diamond Head. Mainland service also held. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 December 1989]

**WOODS, SGT. MARCUS B.,** 38, of Schofield Barracks, died June 1, 1989. He was born in North Carolina. Survived by wife, Priscilla Woods; daughters, Laquandra, Raquel and Monquita; parents, Bernard and Doristeen Woods of North Carolina; brother, Derwin; sisters, Belinda and Vanessa of North Carolina. Service 3:30 p.m. today at Schofield Barracks, chapel center. Burial in North Carolina. Arrangements by Army Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertis

WORD, WILLIAM ERNEST, 85, of Kailua, died Nov. 10, 1989. He was born in Chickalah, Ark., and was a lieutenant colonel retired from the Marino Corps after 33 years as a pilot. Survived by wife, Thalia B. Word; sons, William Jr. of Chicago, Kenneth and Ross of Florida, and John of Ewa Beach; daughters, Mrs. Leslie Bateman of Washington state and Mrs. Sydney Beckett of California; sisters, Jewel Mann of California and Bertie Sims of Oklahoma; nieces and nephews. Graveside service 11:30 a.m. Monday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific; Friends may call at home after 1:30 p.m. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 November 1989]

**WORD, WILLIAM ERNEST,** whoso obituary appeared in yesterday's newspaper, is survived, among others, by son Kenneth of Honolulu and brothers, John and Robert, both of California. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 November 1989]

Woznicki, David L., 38, of Kailua died Sunday in Queen's Hospital. A funeral Mass will be said at 12:30 p.m. Tuesday at St. Anthony's Church in Kailua. Friends may call after 11 a.m. Inurnment will be in the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Mr. Woznicki was born in Pennsylvania. He is survived by his father and stepmother, Louis and Judy Woznicki; two brothers, Terry and Roy; and two sisters, Lorene Stakley and Mary Smith. Borthwick Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 February 1989]

**Woznicki, David Louis,** 38, of Kailua, died Feb. 12, 1989. He was born in Pennsylvania. Survived by father, Louis Woznicki of California; stepmother, Judy Woznicki of California;

brothers, Terry and Roy of California; sisters, Lorene Stakley and Mary Smith of California. Friends may call from 11 a.m. Tuesday at St. Anthony's Catholic Church; service 12:15 p.m. Inurnment at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 19 February 1989]

WRAY, DOROTHY MARIA, 76, of Hilo, died March 11, 1989. She was born in Wisconsin and was a retired school teacher and a member of the American Legion Post No. 3. Survived by personal representatives James and Myrol Finley of Hilo. Graveside service 2 p.m. today at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2 Memorial contributions to American Association of University Women. Arrangements by Memorial Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser March 31, 1989]

Wright, Frank, 79, of Pearl City died last Tuesday in St. Francis Hospital. Services will be at 10:30 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Friends may call after 9 a.m. Burial will be in Mililani Memorial Park. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire worn. Mr. Wright was born in Manila, the Philippines. He is survived by two sons, Henry and Tom S., and a daughter, Jane S. Wright. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 January 1989]

WRIGHT, JEANNIE ENAENA, 60, of Waianae, died Nov. 20, 1989. She was born in Waipahu and was a retired cook at Waimano Hospital and Training School. Survived by husband, Albert W.; sons, Joseph Kaleiwahea of New Jersey, Christopher and Bartholemew Kaleiwahea, Albert W. Wright Jr. and Benjamin F. Wright; daughters, Priscilla White, Karen Asuncion, Darlene Vincent, Selma, and Doreen Baptiste of Hilo; 22 grandchildren and four great-grandchildren; sisters, Elsie Asuncion, and Harriet Sibonga of Maui. Friends may call 9 a.m. to 12:15 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11:45 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 November 1989]

**Wright, Robert J.,** 33, of Honolulu died Monday in Honolulu. Memorial services will be at 6 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary. Mr. Wright was born in Pennsylvania. He is survived by his mother, Mrs. Lenard (Darline) Ilgen; a brother, A. Morgan Wright; and four sisters, Phyllis Elliott, Marcia D. and Mary Wright and Polly Petro. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 February 1989]

Wright, Virgil, 68, of Honolulu died yesterday at home. He was a retired welder and former head of the campaign headquarters of Gov. John Waihee. Services will be at 11 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. tomorrow; services at 8 p.m. and after 9 a.m. Saturday. Burial will be in Pauoa Cemetery. The family asks that aloha attire be worn. Mrs. Wright was born in Honolulu. He is survived by his wife, Esther; two daughters, Elsa Wright and Ilona Mendonca; two brothers, John W.K. Jr. and Gilbert M; three sisters, Elizabeth Puha, Lilian Wahinepio and May L. Wright; and three grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 4 May 1989]

WU, FRANCIS CHEONG KIN ING, 78, died August 8, 1989. He was a photographer. Survived by wife, Daisy; sons, Francis Jr. and Roy; daughters, Gwynne Chueng, Sylvia Gree and Linda Mui; 12 grandchildren; brother, Richard; and sister, Pearl Young of Honolulu, Mainland Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 August 1989]

**WUEBEL, ANDREW PETER,** 75, of Honolulu, died June 12, 1989. He was born in San Mateo, Calif., and was a construction manager and businessman. In the 1940s and early 50s he worked on military construction projects on the Mainland, including the atomic testing facilities

at Los Alamos and White Sands, N.M. He came to Hawaii in 1955. He worked for Quality Pacific Ltd. project as Alii Shores and Foster Village Ookala sugar mill on the Big Island and Davies Pacific Center. Survived by former wife, and companion, Margaret "Peggy" Faye Wuebel; stepdaughters, Margaret Morgan, Karen Morgan and Gail Morgan Brewster; stepson, Brewster Morgan Jr.; brother, Paul of California; a nephew. Memorial service 5 p.m. Tuesday at the Outigger Canoe Club. Ashes to be scattered at sea informal attire. Donations to the American Lung Association or Salvation Army. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 June 1989]

WUJCIK, MARY LOU, 87, of Honolulu, died Dec. 16. 1989. She was born in Salt Lake City, Utah. Survived by daughter, Mrs. Ambrose (Jo) Rosehill; grandsons, Giles Florence Jr. and Thom Florence; granddaughters, Robyn Heckendorf, Allyson Dahmer and Stacy Rosehill; 15 great-grandchildren; sister, Mabel Davis. Private service. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 December 1989]

WUNDERLE, DALE ALAN, 35, of Kailua, died Sept. 11, 1989. He was born in Port Arthur, Texas. Survived by partner Grady Roberts; mother, Mrs. Jane Koonce of Texas; father, L.W. Wunderle of Texas; brother, Richard N. of Texas; sister, Marleen K. Burrough of Oklahoma; nieces and nephews. Service 11:30 a.m. Sunday at the Oahu Church of Religious Science in Kailua. Casual attire. No flowers. Donations to Hospice Hawaii or the Life foundation Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 September 1989]

WYATT, ROBERT THOMAS, 73, of Kailua, died April 13, 1989. He was born in Kentucky and had been a civilian employee of the U.S. Army Map Service in Japan. Survived by wife, Carlotta M. Ako Wyatt; daughters, Marie "Mina" W. Peterson of Virginia and Lovina Pennington of Texas; sons, Robert T. Jr. and John Gary, both of California; six grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Service 2 p.m. Wednesday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary handling arrangements. No flowers. Donations to favorite charity. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 April 1989]